NRHC Business Meeting

Friday, October 30, 2009

Grand Hyatt Hotel

Washington, D.C.
Nicholas Hunt-Bull – President, Presiding

I.   
Call to Order

Dr. Hunt-Bull (Southern New Hampshire University), the region’s president, opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. on October 30, 2009.  Held up a few minutes by the hotel’s test of its alarm and broadcast system, we moved quickly onto the rest of the agenda. 

II.   
Minutes and Financial Report
Dr. Shirley Myers (Gallaudet University), the region’s executive secretary/treasurer, presented the minutes taken for the business meeting at the regional conference in Annapolis, Maryland on March 28, 2009.  The minutes were approved.

Dr. Myers also presented the financial report, indicating that as of October 28, 2009, the region’s treasury stood at $144,469.59. 
Members of the region wondered how we managed to make money on the conference yet again, especially when the registration fee was higher than many conferences because of the expensive hotel. The intent is to break even, as was the intent of the Executive Committee for Annapolis. Dr. Hunt-Bull noted that, despite the higher registration fee, we still produced approximately $50K in revenue, and, even with many expenses, we ended with a profit. 

It was noted that an extraneous number left from the Treasurer’s calculations needed to be removed from the treasury report. With that amendment, the report was approved.

III.   
Conference Report
Since we had already discussed the revenue and profit of the conference, Dr. Hunt-Bull moved on to thank Salisbury University for the excellent registration work.  The members gave Salisbury (Dr. Richard England and Dr. Lucy Morrison) a round of applause. The secretary/treasurer appreciates particularly the reports from Dr. Lucy Morrison on payments to compare against membership lists and Dr. Richard England for the lists of registrants for the various strands of City-as-Text. 
Dr. Hunt-Bull also expressed appreciation to Dr. Myers and Dr. Monika Gross (Bowie State University) for organizing the Annapolis City-as-Text day.

IV.   
Next Regional Conference Update 

Harrisburg 2010

Dr. Julia Fennell (Community College of Allegheny County), president-elect and organizer of the regional conference, announced that the conference in Harrisburg will take place April 8-11, 2010. 
Theme: Dr. Fennell reported mentioned that the theme is “Defining the Center,” in recognition of the history of Harrisburg.  The conference theme description of the upcoming regional conference theme and other information (call for proposals, minority scholarship application form) may be found at the NRHC website, www.nrhchonors.org 

City-as-Text: Dr. Hunt-Bull noted that not all regions include City-as-Text in their regional conference programs. But our region has always done so. (Note that the innovator, Dr. Bernice Braid (Long Island University, Brooklyn), comes from our region.)

Dr. Fennell announced that Dr. Kim Klein (Shippensburg University) is the local contact for City-as Text for this conference.  Dr. Klein is working with Dr. Yvonee Milspaw (Harrisburg Area Community College).  We have six City-as-Text options:
1. Perceptions of Pennsylvania:  State Capitol and State Museum

2. Harrisburg: Then and Now (Old 8th Ward)

3. Harrisburg Art Walk: Public and Private 

4. The Chocolate Story: Hershey, PA (bus transportation provided)

5. Gettysburg, Pennsylvania: American Heritage   (bus transportation provided)

6. Lancaster County and Its Amish Community (bus transportation provided)
The three buses needed for Hershey, Lancaster, and Gettysburg will all be paid for by the region in order to keep the registration fee low. 
Speaker: Dr. Fennell has secured the Honorable Stephen Reed as a banquet speaker. First elected in 1981, Mr. Reed is Harrisburg’s longest-serving mayor and credited with Harrisburg’s recovery. (He was not on the ballot this past fall, however.) 

Call for Proposals: The deadline for proposals is November 16 with notification of acceptance or rejection by December 16. 
Dr. Lucy Laufe (Montgomery College) proposed extending the deadline since not everyone got email notice or knew about the website, but others need a December notification in order to have time to get funding. 

Registration: Registration will begin online in early January.  Jamie Inferrera (Point Park University), student representative, has arranged for registration through Point Park University.  The registration fee will be $135—less, as promised, than the $160 fee for the Annapolis conference in 2009.  The room price also is very good at $124/night, whether single, double or quad. The deadline for hotel registration is March 15.
Following this report was some discussion about the registration fee.
Dr. Ricki Kantrowitz  (Westfield State University) raised the idea of a discount for large number of students registering from a single institution. Dr. Ross Wheeler (Queens College), faculty representative, noted we have to spend the same per student, and the fee is calculated to cover costs for a minimum number of registrants (210).  In addition, many meals are included in the registration fee: Friday dinner, Saturday lunch and Saturday and Sunday breakfasts. Nevertheless, the Executive Committee agreed to discuss the idea; please note any proposal would need to be made at the next business meeting in Harrisburg so that any discount policy would take effect for 2011 and thereafter.
Student Events: Student representatives Belinda McQuaid (Community College of Allegheny County) and Jamie Inferrera (Point Park University) reported on plans for the student events.  On Thursday night, they plan a scavenger hunt and, on Friday evening, a dance/mixer.  
The scavenger hunt involves a photo contest.  Students from a mix of institutions will go in groups and take photos appropriate for five categories: 
1.     Best interaction with the locals.

2.     Best representation of the conference theme.

3.     Best capture of the value of City Island.

4.     Best local hot spot.

5.     Best body NRHC.
The student representatives will work out how to submit the photos; they prefer the use of digital cameras and submission on the NRHC facebook fan page.  Ms. McQuaid noted that each group can submit a picture for each category, but only one winner will be chosen for each category.  The prizes involve gift cards.  The winning entries will be shown via continuous loop during the Saturday luncheon.
For the Friday dance mixer, our two student representatives wish to try something different to retain students more than the first 20 minutes, just after the food is gone.  They have chosen a theme: Hawaiian, with some enticing food bought for 200 (instead of simple snack foods bought for 100). They expressed appreciation that the treasury allows an increase in the student events’ budget. To draw students, they will provide PR both before and during the conference. Besides food, Ms. Inferrera stated that they need a bit more money for the DJ, too.  However, Kim Klein reports she has faculty member at Shippensburg who might do it free. Our student representatives will follow up with Dr. Klein.

New! NRHC Facebook: Ms. Inferrera and Ms. McQuaide reported that they have a Facebook site, and asked directors to encourage their students to go to this site. It can be found at: 

http://www.facebook.com/pages/Northeast-Regional-Honors-Council-NRHC/126466928833 
To enhance the NRHC Facebook page, Ms. Inferrera and Ms. McQuaid asked directors to encourage students to post pictures from previous conferences.  (We want photos for the regular NRHC site as well—www.nrhchonors.org  Please send any to Cliff Brozo at cbrozo@monroecollege.edu) In order to reach out and connect with students who have never been to conferences and would like to have some sense of what to expect, our student representatives also plan to provide helpful tips about what to wear, what to bring, what to expect in the schedule and more. 
NRHC website: Dr. Fennell asked that everyone also check the NRHC web site for information on the conference as well.  Some people are not aware of the url for this site. It is www.nrhchonors.org. 
Adding to the current NRHC distribution list: During this discussion, it was noted that now that we have gone online (as the NCHC has done), some people are not getting information from the region. The current distribution list includes all those on a list the secretary/treasurer inherited from the late Terry Jewett (Monroe College) and additions of all new members who filled out the information sheet and sent it along with a dues payment. A sheet was passed around at the meeting for people to add their names and email addresses if they were not already on the NRHC email distribution list.  If you have signed up but are not getting the e-mails, please check your spam filter and/or contact Dr. Myers.
Portland 2011

Please note that the 2011 regional conference will take place in Portland, Maine at the historic Eastland Hotel, March 31-April 3, 2011.
V. Old Business

NRHC website and Newsletter

Background: Last year in San Antonio, members discussed the need for a newsletter and then in Annapolis, Terry Jewett said he would post news but that we might need a separate editor for an online newsletter.  In San Antonio, someone made a proposal to:" . . . make the editing of the newsletter a more collaborative effort, where perhaps parts of the newsletter could be developed on various campuses and these articles posted to the new website."

Mr. Jewett had guided students to create the first NRHC website which has been live since October of 2008 and was announced at the San Antonio NRHC business meeting.  After Mr. Jewett’s passing, Mr. Cliff Brozo, also from Monroe College agreed to take responsibility for the website which he has re-designed completely.  (Again, the site is www.nrhchonors.org )


In Harrisburg, Ross repeated the idea of an online newsletter that could be dynamic with changing news and photos.  Mr. Brozo seeks photos to post, and has posted reflections from the two students we supported to attend a Partners-in-the-Park experience. However, the issue of a separate newsletter remained in the air. 

Volunteers selected as editors at this meeting: Two members noted that they had volunteered two years ago to do a newsletter (whether online or hardcopy), but they reported that no one ever followed up with them. The two volunteers will now work together. They are Dr. Betsy Yarrison (University of Baltimore) and Dr. Peter Siedlecki (Daemen College). According to our Constitution, the president appoints the editor (or co-editors) to a three-year term, and the person(s) appointed must be members of the region.  The Executive Board agreed by consensus to these two co-editors who will decide the format and medium. The co-editors should contact the secretary/treasurer if they have questions or have a first issue to disseminate.
Sleeping Bag Seminar
The sleeping bag seminar announced last spring in Assateague did not take place.

Dr. Hunt-Bull provided an overview of the sleeping bag seminar (information is also available at the NRHC website (www.nrhchonors.org). 

Two members of the region whose institutions have hosted sleeping bag seminars have offered to talk with those who might be interested in hosting one.  They are Bernice Braid (Long Island University, Brooklyn – Braid@liu.edu) and Peter Deekle (Roger Williams University - pdeekle@rwu.edu). If you do plan one, please contact the secretary/treasurer for funding support (up to $500) and for help with publicity.
Dr. Doreen Arcus, University of Massachusetts, Lowell, announced plans for a sleeping bag seminar. [Follow-up e-mail on March 30, 2010: the current plan is to offer it early this fall, tentatively the first weekend in October. Look for an announcement on our web site.]
 

VI.   
New Business

Preparation for Election of New Officers

Nominations for officers are submitted in the spring, before, during and (for one month) after the spring business meeting in Harrisburg. Open positions this spring are vice-president, faculty representative, and two student representatives. Current officers provided a description of the duties of each of these positions. 

The vice-president involves a four-year commitment. The first year as vice-president is a learning year. The vice-president attends the two business meetings and conference planning meeting as well as joins others in conducting some work via email; the following year, the vice-president becomes the president-elect who organizes the spring regional conference (including the planning meeting for the conference, usually during the summer); the third year, the president-elect becomes the president and presides over the two business meetings as well as participates in work via email; and, the fourth year, the president becomes the immediate past president who also continues the same duties of attending all meetings and participating in work via email.
Faculty Representative: Elected for a two-year term, this person is helpful in planning the conference and serves as one of the evaluators of proposal submissions as well as one of the moderators of sessions during the conference.  There are two faculty representatives elected in alternating years.

Student Representatives: Two students are elected from member institutions for one year and may be re-elected for subsequent one-year terms. These students are in charge of organizing the two student events at our annual conference. They also provide student perspectives in conference planning generally, and they funnel all student comments.  This year, our student representatives have added the innovation of a Facebook presence, so maintenance of that site becomes another responsibility of the student representatives.
If you wish more information, please contact a member of the executive board—names and contact info can be found at our NRHC website.

Proposal to Expand Current Minority Scholarship
Dr. Wheeler reviewed the history of the minority scholarships.  First it was meant to provide support to under-represented minorities who had proposals accepted. (Dr. Brain later mentioned that Dr. David Mowry, Plattsburgh State University, originated the scholarship proposal The maximum amount of conference fees awarded could not exceed $2500.  However, not many applied.  Subsequently, the Executive Board expanded the scholarship to apply to any self-identified minority.  Still, not many applied. Because the current Executive Board feels we need to use our treasury to benefit the entire region, the Board now proposes to expand the scholarship further to cover anyone with demonstrated economic need.

How to document or determine economic need was not clear.  The following are various points raised:

· Are we talking about program need or personal need?

· How will need be determined?

· How will it be documented?  By the director or the student?

· Will the registration fee be waived or reimbursed?  

· Reimbursement means we  have a way of validating that the student attended and presented.

· Waiving a fee may make it impossible for some institutions to get per diem advances because of the need for a receipt for registration spent first.

· We already have to stipulate on proposal forms that programs will make sure students with accepted proposals will attend the conference. So that requirement for financial backing obviates the question of applying for need.  Thus, phrasing will be important.  

· Instead of covering the conference fee, perhaps we could award fund for spending (meals not covered by the conference fee and other common expenses of such trips). 

· Perhaps we need to think about why we aren’t getting applications.  Turn over in Honors Directors may mean both email and hard copy mailings get lost.

· A newsletter would help us know. It’s a burden for some to search for the url and check on line.  Underprivileged schools don’t have as easy access.  

· We cannot raise hopes of funding and then dash them if we turn down someone.  We need to shift the timing so that the award accompanies notification of acceptance of a proposal.

Because of these unresolved questions, President Hunt-Bull asked for and received a motion to table the proposal for more work which was also seconded. The motion passed.

VII. Announcements

Dr. Monica Van Dieren announced that an undergraduate research conference at Robert Morris University is open to undergraduates from other institutions in the area.  This conference takes place April 16, 2010 a week after the regional conference (deadline for proposals is March 16, 2010. For the first time, this year’s conference is open to undergraduates at other universities. For more information, please contact Dr. Monica Van Dieren or Dr. Philip Harold, Co-Directors, University Honors Program at honors@rmu.edu


VIII. Memorial for Terry Jewett

Dr. Michael Hozik (Richard Stockton College) moved us with a memorial to Mr. Terry Jewett of Monroe College.  Dr. Hozik and Mr. Jewett had collaborated on some partnerships between their two institutions.  Two Honors students from Monroe College also reminisced with fondness and admiration for Mr. Jewett while also expressing a keen sense of loss.  While listening to these comments, the audience also watched a slide show of pictures involving Mr. Jewett and students.
The meeting was adjourned at 5:30 pm.  

